Cabinet



Minutes of a meeting of the Cabinet held on Tuesday 27 October 2015 at 6.25 pm at the Council Chamber, District Offices, College Heath Road, Mildenhall, IP28 7EY

Present: Councillors

Chairman James Waters (Leader of the Council) **Vice Chairman** Robin Millar (Deputy Leader of the Council)

David Bowman Stephen Edwards

By invitation:

Simon Cole (Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee)
Colin Noble (Chairman of the Performance and Audit Scrutiny
Committee)

117. Apologies for Absence

An apology for absence was received from Councillor Andy Drummond.

118. **Minutes**

The minutes of the Cabinet meetings held on 1 September 2015 and 15 September 2015 were unanimously accepted as an accurate record and signed by the Leader.

119. **Open Forum**

No non-Cabinet Members in attendance wished to speak under this item.

120. **Public Participation**

There were no questions/statements from members of the public.

121. Report from the Anglia Revenues and Benefits Partnership: 17 September 2015 (Report No CAB/FH/15/049)

Councillor Stephen Edwards, Portfolio Holder for Resources and Performance presented this report which provided an outline of the issues discussed by the Anglia Revenues and Benefits Partnership Joint Committee at its meeting on 17 September 2015.

On 17 September 2015, the Joint Committee considered the following substantive items of business:

(1) Performance Report.

- (2) Moving to a Single Member Joint Committee.
- (3) Welfare Reform Update.
- (4) Enforcement Agency Update.
- (5) Forthcoming Issues.

The Portfolio Holder also drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet, including that the Joint Committee had recommended to the Partnering Authorities that it should move to comprising a single Member and two substitutes per authority, with the option for one of the substitutes to attend and take part in the debate (but not vote).

The report explained that on 2 June 2015, during the consideration of the report on the 'Annual Review of Cabinet Working Parties, Joint Committees/Panel and Other Groups: 2015/2016' (Report No CAB/FH/15/025 refers), the Cabinet had resolved that:

"...the potential requirement to only have one full Member representative from each of the Councils represented on the Anglia Revenues and Benefits Partnership Joint Committee, as set out in Section 1.5.2 of Report No CAB/FH/15/025, be noted. Any required changes to the Council's representation on the Joint Committee be delegated to the Service Manager (Legal) and the Leader of the Council to action accordingly."

As delegated authority had already been granted to make changes to the Council's representation on the Joint Committee, there was no requirement to seek separate approval of the recommendation provided by the Joint Committee. The equivalent had also been resolved by St Edmundsbury Borough Council's (SEBC) Cabinet on 28 May 2015 and, therefore, action would be taken to implement the changes to the membership from the District Council and SEBC before the Joint Committee's next meeting in December 2015, in accordance with the resolution provided above.

With the vote being unanimous, it was

RESOLVED:

That the contents of the report be noted, including the decision taken under delegated authority, as detailed in Section 1.2 of Report No CAB/FH/15/049, with regard to moving to a Single Member Joint Committee.

122. Report from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee: 10 September 2015 (Report No CAB/FH/15/050)

Councillor Simon Cole, Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee presented this report which informed the Cabinet of the following items discussed by the Committee on 10 September 2015:

- (1) Presentation by the Cabinet Member for Planning and Growth.
- Presentation on the role of Newmarket Vision and Discover Newmarket.
- (3) Local Air Quality Strategy Progress Report 2014-2015.
- (4) Decisions Plan: September 2015 to May 2016.
- (5) Work Programme Update.

Councillor Cole also drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet, in relation to the above items.

With the vote being unanimous, it was

RESOLVED:

That the contents of the report be noted.

123. Report from the Performance and Audit Scrutiny Committee: 24 September 2015 (Report No CAB/FH/15/051)

Councillor Colin Noble, Chairman of the Performance and Audit Scrutiny Committee presented this report which informed the Cabinet of the following items discussed by the Committee on 24 September 2015:

- (1) Ernst and Young Presentation of 2014/2015 ISA260 Annual Results Report to those Charged with Governance.
- (2) West Suffolk Annual Governance Statement 2014/2015.
- (3) 2014/2015 Annual Statement of Accounts.
- (4) Delivering a Sustainable Budget 2016/2017 (a separate report was included on this Cabinet agenda under Report No CAB/FH/15/052).
- (5) Annual Corporate Environmental Performance 2014/2015.
- (6) Work Programme Update.

The report highlighted that no significant governance issues had been raised, which had resulted in the successful completion of the West Suffolk Annual Governance Statement 2014/2015. In addition, no significant issues had been identified during the completion of the 2014/2015 Annual Statement of Accounts. Both sets of documentation had, therefore, been approved by the Committee.

With the vote being unanimous, it was

RESOLVED:

That the contents of the report be noted.

124. Recommendation of the Performance and Audit Scrutiny Committee: 24 September 2015 - Delivering a Sustainable Budget 2016-2017 (Report No CAB/FH/15/052)

Councillor Colin Noble, Chairman of the Performance and Audit Scrutiny Committee presented this report which sought approval for proposals to assist with the securing of a balanced budget for 2016/2017.

Paragraph 1.1.4 of the report drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet, including that a number of budget saving proposals had been considered by the Committee, as set out in Section 5 and Table 2 at paragraph 5.1 of Report No PAS/FH/15/025.

Paragraph 1.1.5 of the report also explained that the Committee had supported the proposals for continuing the current scheme of gradually phasing out the Local Council Tax Support Grant by April 2017.

With the vote being unanimous, it was

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL: (9 December 2015)

That the proposals, as detailed in Section 5 and Table 2 at paragraph 5.1 of Report No PAS/FH/15/025, be included, in securing a balanced budget for 2016-2017.

125. Approval of Community Chest Funding - Transitional Year 2015-2016 (Report No CAB/FH/15/053)

Councillor Robin Millar, Portfolio Holder for Families and Communities, presented this report which updated the Cabinet following the review of applications for Community Chest funding in the transitional year (2015-2016) and recommended the approval of funding allocations.

The Community Chest Fund had only been established this year, therefore, funding for existing Service Level Agreements (SLA) had been moved into the Community Chest. All previous agreements had been honoured, all of which finished at the end of March 2016. As such, the remaining Community Chest funds available for allocation in 2015/2016 is £57,000.

Five applications, totalling £58,874.50 had been received and each application had been assessed by the Portfolio Holder against the agreed Community Chest criteria and the detail of these applications were set out in paragraph 1.7 of the report.

The Portfolio Holder also explained that the Community Chest budget for 2016/2017 was £185,240. The closing date for applications had been 30 September 2015 and he would be making recommendations relating to this funding at the Cabinet meeting on 22 December 2015. This would ensure that organisations would be aware of funding arrangements well in advance of the next financial year.

Whilst considering this report, the Cabinet also noted that it was being proposed that no Community Chest funding for 2015/2016 be awarded to Catch 22, Suffolk Positive Futures, but that Officers would work with them to seek alternative, external funding sources.

With the vote being unanimous, it was

RESOLVED:

That the allocation of funding from the Community Chest be approved, as follows:

- (a) Unit Twenty Three: £5,000.
- (b) Suffolk West Citizens Advice Bureau: £23,286 (in two phases).
- (c) Sharing Parenting: £23,214 (in two phases).
- (d) Suffolk Digital Cinema Network: £5,500.

126. Exemption to Contract Procedure Rules: Planning and Licensing IT Maintenance and Support Systems

The Cabinet received a narrative item which provided an exemption to the West Suffolk Contract Procedure Rules of the Constitution, relating to the

renewal of the maintenance and system support contract for the Planning and Licensing IT systems.

With the vote being unanimous, it was

RESOLVED:

That the exemption to the West Suffolk Contract Procedure Rules, as set out in the agenda, be noted.

127. Decisions Plan: October 2015 to May 2016 (Report No CAB/FH/15/054)

The Cabinet considered Report No CAB/FH/15/054, which was the Cabinet Decisions Plan covering the period October 2015 to May 2016.

Members took the opportunity to review the intended forthcoming decisions of the Cabinet. However, no further information or amendments were requested on this occasion.

128. Revenues Collection and Performance Write-Offs (Report No CAB/FH/15/055)

Councillor Stephen Edwards, Portfolio Holder for Resources and Performance explained that since the agenda had been published, it had been brought to his attention that the NNDR write-off listed within this report had previously been approved by the Cabinet on 15 September 2015.

Therefore, the Portfolio Holder only reported on the updated collection rates, as at September 2015, as set out in paragraphs 3.2 and 3.3 of the report.

129. Exclusion of the Press and Public

See Minute No. 130. below.

130. Exempt Appendix 1: Revenues Collection Performance and Write-Offs (paras 1 and 2) (Report No CAB/FH/15/055)

As set out in Minute No. 128. above, the NNDR write-off listed within this report had previously been approved by the Cabinet on 15 September 2015.

The Meeting concluded at 6.40 pm

Signed by:

Chairman